Minutes School of Arts and Sciences
SUNY Buffalo State

May 18, 2023  ♦  11:40 a.m.  ♦  BULG 215

The Meeting was called to order by Speaker Kevin Williams 

The Agenda and the Minutes of the April 7th meeting were presented. No comments or changed were recorded. 

Remarks of the Speaker – Kevin Williams - Thanks to everyone. Fight rumors. Stay kind. 

Report of the Dean – Dean Cronk presented a Powerpoint on the Budget -  $163 m for SUNY in additional funds in the State Budget. No idea how it will affect us. Not sure how things will be distributed. If proportional expect $3 – 5 million. If SUNY does something else (UUP request based on distressed campus list) that would be $14 m. Bengal Business forum 5/25 might have some further information.   

Sabbaticals – Provost plans to grant a few it at all possible. There is “hope” for sabbaticals but very limited. Maybe 9 or 10. 

Upcoming retirements – if you are planning to retire in the next 12 – 24 months. Please let your chair know (even if unofficial) so that we can plan 

Achievements and promotions – list of promotions and continuing appointments. SUNY Distinguished Service Professor – Aimable Twagilimana

Chancellor’s and President’s Awards 

Program Reviews – Higher Education is in crisis Being proactive is saving jobs. Medaille and Cazenovia both have/will close. We will help with teach out programs. 

List of Outcomes – Solutions Based 
· Eliminated chronically low enrolled courses from their major 
· Consolidated low enrollment courses
· Reduced offering frequency of low enrolled courses 
· Eliminated courses from catalog
· Shared courses across concentrations 
· Reduced hours required in programs 
· Stacked chronically under enrolled courses in the same room at the same time (undergraduate) 
· Reduced electives
· Proposed minimum enrollment targes that will be met or program deactivation will be initiated by department
· Recommended deactivation of over half a dozen minors
· Recommended ways to increase yield on their applications 

Dean Cronk appreciated everyone’s work and creativity in addressing this phase of our efforts to increase the efficiency of our offerings while ensuring we can serve our students.

Phase I outcomes – sent around that table in email 

Next year – 
· Implement planned changes 
· Expand formal discussions regarding efficiency to larger programs 
· Work with new president (hopefully January) on setting the direction for the University 

How can we potentially further generate retention/savings/efficiency in even largest programs? 

How do admissions look?  5/16/23 UG deposits numbers (Business Administration 183, Psychology 128, Childhood Education 124, Criminal Justice 100, Biology 92, Computer Information Systems 80) roughly half of incoming students in these programs 

Don’t Forget Commencement - SAS is 5pm Sat

July 1st 

· Earth Sciences and Geography will be Geosciences Department 

· Urban Planning moving new Political Science, Public Administration, and Planning Department 

Thank you Kevin. Everyone - do enjoy your summer.  
 

Questions from the Floor? 

Q – Why are we not in the media conversation about our participating in teaching Medaille students out? Was not in media as of yesterday. 

A –We were moving as quickly as we could. PR out to media? Academic Affairs was on top of it, but somehow we were not in the media releases. 

Q – Why didn’t we have a contingency plan ready when it seemed like everyone else did? VP level here that did not anticipate this. 

A –I think it was anticipated, heard long ago that deal with Trocare was going to fall through. 

Q –Can you address attrition? 

A – I know of a half a dozen for upcoming year. Some in writing but some are not. Six will not be enough but to balance budget but ten will be. Sure that we will get to what we need through natural resignations/retirements. 

Statement from floor – Admissions is doing virtual open house sessions (for Medaille students?) 



[bookmark: _Hlk102590406]Standing Committee Reports
Steering Council, Kevin Williams, Speaker

Kevin – Congratulations to everyone newly elected within SAS. 
Questions about Presidential Search Prospectus – will submit to Senate as constituent question (we will see what the college council says) 

Personnel Committee, Joseph Marren, Chair
Kevin – Joe not here today, 38th anniversary. No report 

Curriculum Committee, Emily Boyce, Chair
Committee was super busy. Over 90 submissions reviewed this year. Thanks to everyone on the committee. Very efficient process. Thank you all 

Contingent Faculty Welfare Committee, Roy Bakos, Chair
Committee decided after talking to each other that they have three motions to help with contingents to have more representation (no senator, can’t serve on subcommittees) ask SAS to lead the charge. 


Bylaws and Elections Committee, Barish Ali, Chair
Election results (full results were sent in email) 

Thank you Kevin – 
2003 SAS election results 

Speaker: Lisa Berglund
Vice Speaker: Mark Warford 
Secretary: Elisa Bergslien 
At-large: Carol Beckley
Voting member w/o cont. appt: Leigh Duffy  

Tasks for 2023 Fall: 
Task. Dean’s review committee – have election for committee. Verified that Dean Cronk is due for a review as per By Laws.

Task.  Looking at ways – talking with Roy - that adjuncts can have more of a voice on SAS. Currently has only continuing and permanent appointment can serve on committee. Roy asked Barish if adjunct or tenure-track can be on committee as well. Right now one person from each division and an at-large

Greg Wadsworth – favors the current structure. If the committee works as it is supposed to, they specifically reach out to the untenured, part-time, staff, students to get their information / feedback – it isn’t so they won’t have a voice – may have to do tough work in the future – this is so the committee is “retaliation” resistant 

Roy – Appreciate that sentiment. Everyone is already fearing for their jobs, why can’t someone serve on the committee if they want

Lorna – Structure that disallows abuse – want a structure that disallows for abuse and people are protected – phenomenal amount of work, unfair burden to junior colleagues and adjuncts. 

Emily – Five people is not enough given how much work there is – too much work 

Mary Beth Sullivan  –  Best practices say that all levels should be involved in governance. Whole point is equity. We need to have a seat at the table. 

Carol Beckley – 5 to 9 voting members – question about voting members?  

John Drager – Would contingent faculty be able to vote on the recommendation? Only the five members on the Contingent Faculty Welfare committee can vote. 

Roy – Wants to open up voting process to all members of contingent faculty

Alice P. – much more sensitive committee than some people might realize 

Kevin – if this changes, it is a bylaws change and would require a vote 


Task. Discuss changing School of A & S to College of A & S 

Task. Technical Changes to Bylaws – “College” to “University” – realign departments etc. – plan to bring these to full vote and not allow committee to bypass. 


Report from the College Senators - Susan Maguire, Senate Liaison 

Summary report from Senate meeting – April Meeting 

Greg Wadsworth  (Powerpoint presentation) – SAS’s survey and roll in final decision the Senate made on Motions of No Confidence (MNC) – Closing the loop – 

Three MNC on Admin – Pres, Prov, Finance – tabled
Two MNC – on plans - were approved

Nov – motions introduced by FSW

Resulted in phone call from acting Chancellor Stanley  – “what can I do to make these motions unnecessary ?” Would send personal representative 

Dec – MNC referred to an ad hoc committee pending appointment of the Chancellor’s Liaison 

Feb – MNC remain in committee pending Dr. Kleniewski’s effort’s 
           Her preliminary report 

April – Senate vote to permanently table MNC 

SAS on 10 member committee: Andrew Nichols, Jason Grinnell, Scott Goodman, Julian Cole, Greg Wadsworth, Kelly Boos 

Summary slide of why MNC were presented – decisions made without consultation, inadequate responses to major campus reports, etc. 

Anticipated Outcome - Formal Visitation/Consultation from SUNY, Change in Leadership (maybe not always – depends on Chancelor) 

Impact of the SAS survey 
	Informed SAS college senators
	Allowed exchange of views and opinions among SAS Faculty 
	Supported work of Ad Hoc Committee
		Confirmed committee’s assessment was in line with faculty views
		Countered argument that this was rouge, niche views

	
Impact of the Introduction of the MNC
	Attention of Acting SUNY Chancellor Stanley 
	Intervention – appointment of Liaison, Dr. Nancy Kleniewski 
	Campus initiatives including Future Forward plan (Buffalo State 2030) 
	Sense of Renewed Engagement with shared governance – limited by positive change 
	Presidential Search / New Administration 

Impact of Voting No Confidence in April 
	No expectation of additional campus intervention by SUNY
	A change of leadership is never an automatic outcome of VNC
		Pres Conway-Turner’s retirement 
		Uncertain effect at VP level especially during transition period 
	Message to incoming President 	

Impact of Rejecting MNC
	A no vote might simply indicate that a MNC would undermine raised concerns

Used parliamentary “out” to permanently table MNC 

Kevin – Thank you for the presentation 

Carol Beckley – as senator – strongly against postponement – clear, intimidating environment, “we are going to call for an open vote and make everyone stand up” Not happy with that how MNC were implemented.  

Roy – I read everything that came from Liaison – found it unsatisfactory. 

Greg – we don’t have a final report yet. Good discussion at preliminary report. Found Dr. Kleniewski was able to change her mind if persuaded. She does listen. Her own person and extremely experienced. Preliminary report was not satisfactory – worried that the Chancellor had played them by accepting Liaison. But - most of us have been impressed in our one-on-ones. We need to see final report 

Anthony Chase – thought over this issue, difficulty of position - not only did kindness go away, but basic civility also went away. I would like to hear a bit more about the substance of the argument against the motion. Expressed concern that there is a basic lack of understanding of what the senate is supposed to be. 

Greg – I would have difficulty describing the side against the MNC – Discussions going on for a couple of years – problem identified over several years - there was a divide clearly on the senate – people who felt like the arguments made in that list were not reflective with what was really going on and that the President, Provost and VP were effective leaders and deserved credit.  

Carol Beckley – Challenging to understand since presentation was made by Greg – felt this made it seem that the SAS recommendation was for postponement. Felt it constrained discussion. 

Kevin – Disagreed – survey was not made to tell us how to vote. It was to inform us what some people were thinking. Only ¼ of faculty in SAS responded to the survey. Felt the Ad hoc committee was in best position to understand the issues 

Greg – it seemed to us that a VNC would have been using our most powerful tool while we were already in the middle of change. Looking past this president. Most powerful outcome is to bring change and we are already in the midst of change. Didn’t seem it would affect the next 6 months. Might be worth holding in reserve for new administration 

Much additional discussion that can be summarized roughly: 
Many people were extremely displeased with Dr. Kleniewski’s preliminary public presentation, however, were waiting to see the final report before contemplating further action(s). Wondered how much Dr. Kleniewski is getting paid for this work. 

Lorna – you suggested it was people who cared enough to respond to the survey. I would suggest that people feel like what they say doesn’t matter. They feel ignored and have stopped responding – we have a problem with people not being heard. We have gotten the message over and over again that it doesn’t matter. We have to confront that tabling feels like continuation of this 

Further discussion for the need for better two-way communication at all levels. It was also noted that if you are unhappy with senate leadership, more people need to run. Most committee chairs run unopposed. 

Greg – lots of senate work that didn’t get done this year 


Unfinished Business / New Business:   
Contingent Faculty Welfare Committee Chair Roy Bakos – initiated motion for new business

a. Form a committee work with SAS to promote creation of a contingent senate seat 
b. Move to open up the voting process to all contingent 
c. Move to include contingent in elections to serve on committees 

Motion Seconded by Mary Beth Sullivan

Kevin – Before initiating discussion of proposed motions suggest that Roy instead work with Senate Faculty Staff Welfare committee instead.  

Julian – this would require changing the bylaws. If you want to see a change, consult the senate bylaws and request the senate bylaws committee review the change and bring it forward to full senate. 

Roy – amended his request to working with SAS and Senate Committees 

Kevin  - Thank you – enjoy summer and have cookies 

Meeting was adjourned at 1:45 p.m.
Respectfully Submitted,     
Elisa Bergslien – Incoming Secretary, SAS

Fall 2023 Arts and Sciences Meeting Dates:
	September 15, October 6, November 3, and December 1
	Meetings are on Fridays at 3:00 pm
